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FINAL
Commission member(s) present: Lisa Furber, DNHRQAC Chair; Cheryl Heiks; Kori Bingaman, RN, NHA; Norma Jones; Christopher Marques, Esquire; Brandon Williams, proxy for Senator Spiros Mantzavinos; Mary Peterson, RN, BSN, Representative Eric Morrison and Hooshang Shanehsaz, RPH.  
Ms. Furber and Ms. Peterson attended the meeting in-person @ the anchor location. The remainder of commission members, staff and members of the public attended this meeting using Cisco WebEx virtual platform.
Commission members not in attendance: Jennifer McLaughlin, OT; Dr. Avani Virani; Molly Crumley, RN, BSN, MBA and Dr. Melissa Winters, PsyD. Deputy Attorney General (DAG) Patrick Smith, Esquire was also not in attendance.
Others Present: Margaret Bailey, DNHRQAC Executive Director; Sean Dwyer, DE Valley Chapter Alzheimer’s Assoc; and Kevin Andrews, Public. 
1. Introductions

Commission members introduced themselves and welcomed commission member Representative Eric Morrison. Representative Morrison was recently appointed by the Speaker of the House to serve on the Commission. 
2. Approval of the meeting minutes

Meeting minutes draft of January 16, 2024 were approved as written. 
3. Discussion of:
Non-Acute Long-Stay Patient Taskforce (SR 64) Question
Ms. Bailey serves on this taskforce and represents “Consumers”, not DNHRQAC. After January taskforce meeting, Ms. Bailey received the following question from Non-Acute Long-Stay Patient Taskforce Chair, Senator Nicole Poore:
“Share how DNHRQAC can provide support in transitioning patients out of acute care setting who needs nursing home support, particularly folks who are hard to place.”
Ms. Peterson mentioned she has seen her share of hospitals and long-term care (LTC) facilities trying to move individuals into each other’s setting at times that might not be appropriate. She is concerned with forcing patients to be placed in a LTC facility if the facility is not able to care for individual’s needs, they deserve and/or equip due to LTC staffing shortages.
While Ms. Peterson empathizes with acute care facilities regarding long-stay patients, she stressed the fact to not overextend the long-term care facilities.

Long term care education, efforts to get more Certified Nursing Assistants (CNAs) and nurses working in LTC environment and increasing admissions within LTC facilities when the workforce has grown are some examples provided. 

Mr. Shanehsaz echoed comments and added LTC facilities that receive Medicare funding need to follow strict regulations that are not often understood by acute hospitals or decision makers. The regulations are not the same for all environments (nursing homes vs hospitals). In LTC setting facilities also need to make sure residents are safe and cared for appropriately as well as how it could impact other residents living in the facility. He further added there isn’t enough housing and many individuals in acute care or LTC setting do not have a home to return to after discharge.

Ms. Furber mentioned in addition to concerns raised, she believes DNHRQAC could assist through means the Commission is currently supporting such as monitoring CNA Schools and additional training for staff working with dementia residents and those with behavioral health issues. “One way we provide support relating to the taskforces question is by making sure staff members working in skilled facilities have the appropriate training such as deescalating a person without the use of a mechanical or chemical restraint. There needs to be more education about individuals that have a serious and persistent mental illness needing long term care services and ensuring proper documentation of someone’s illness will be beneficial when considering the best intervention. Additionally, the Commission could advocate for the one State operated nursing home to expand on their admission criteria” per Ms. Furber.
Finally, Ms. Furber stated “that another group of individuals that are more difficult to place are registered sex offenders”. She believes the Commission could advocate for an expert to assess the individual while still in acute setting and recommend whether the individual is likely to repeat those behaviors in a nursing home setting and what steps the facility could do to make sure the individual and other residents are safe.”
Ms. Peterson mentioned the Commission should continue to advocate for student RN/LPN clinical hours to occur in long term care setting, too. This would help to build on the workforce.
Ms. Heiks stated, “as a Delawarean, we need to do a better job finding a place for long-stay patients in hospital setting”. She added that “not all long stay patients are appropriate for nursing home setting. There is a homeless problem and nursing homes have a safe discharge requirement. There are individuals who do not have an appropriate discharge location or supports such as family or responsible party to assist when facilities anticipate they will need to transition out. The hospitals should not be the dumping ground nor should the skilled nursing facilities. Facilities in Delaware have admitted individuals in the past with substance use disorders and worked with physicians regarding a care plan. Where it becomes tricky is when someone who is fresh in the treatment process and LTC may not perhaps be the best location for someone in a drug seeking behavior or fresh out of rehab. It’s a different story from someone who is stable in their treatment.”

“The LTC industry is working with Amanda Levering, DHSS Secretary’s Office, on case management which includes 5-7 providers. This includes reviewing case studies by LTC admission staff and nurses to figure out solutions or where there is blockage. Ms. Levering was able to do the same for behavioral health facilities.”

Commission Oversight
DHCQ provides a Quality Assurance Review Team (QART) Report quarterly to DNHRQAC which shows citations during an inspection at a “G” level or higher. During 4th Qtr 2023, there were 12 actual harm or immediate jeopardy citations, several were quite egregious. 

During DNHRQAC Meeting of January 16, 2024, DNHRQAC member Jennifer McLaughlin asked a question about “what the Commission can do about the information we are seeing regarding actual harm or immediate jeopardy citations. Does DNHRQAC have a responsibility to take some type of action as it relates to this information.” 
Due to time constraints, this question was tabled for discussion until this meeting.  

Ms. Furber opened the floor for commission members to comment. She mentioned DHCQ continues to provide data as they have always provided to the Commission.
Ms. Peterson stated “it is difficult, because DNHRQAC is receiving information during a snapshot in time per quarter. To track trends, we would need to go back and look at previous quarterly data provided by DHCQ. Perhaps if DNHRQAC can hire a Data Analyst, this person can help with collect data.”
Mr. Marques added that he believes the question relating to the Commission’s scope or enforcement power, circles back to the Commission’s ability (per Statute) to provide certain policy revisions and other recommendations to the Governor. Mr. Marques mentioned he believes the Commission is trying to identify the issues to assist with providing recommendations. He further added the Medicaid Fraud Control Unit (MFCU) includes 2 data analysts because identifying & tracking trends becomes rather complicated. As a result, Mr. Marques emphasized the need for additional staff personnel.
Ms. Heiks mentioned she uses information captured in QART and other reports to focus on educational opportunities for industry providers. She suggested the Commission may want to consider sharing trends and resources such as training or materials. It was mentioned that on-line training would be the preferred method due to workforce shortages. Ms. Heiks stated it would also be helpful if DHCQ could share trends in other States with the Commission. Additionally, Ms. Heiks would like to know whether DHCQ can tie deficiencies related to facility or agency staff.
Mr. Shanehsaz agreed that training is necessary. He mentioned, however there are several other things to consider: who will care for residents when staff is away/being trained, payment to offset additional staff while staff is being trained, etc. 
Ms. Bingaman said it is important to figure out what facility or agency staff members are doing but added that the full or part-time caregiver model is diminished. Examples that were provided mentioned staff members who hold per diem positions at multiple Delaware and other State facilities.
Ms. Heiks shared non-clinical on-line training is helpful and something Delaware Health Care Facilities Assoc (DHCFA) offers to nurses and nursing home administrators. She added DHCFA has a mechanism in place to verify the attendee’s identity to receive the Continuing Education Units (CEU). DHCQ is responsible for coordinating CNA training.
Ms. Furber added a pre and post test for on-line training will ensure participants are paying attention but isn’t sure how the actual person taking the test can be verified. Ms. Furber stated that sometimes in addition to pre & post tests, she has seen code words or numbers appear periodically during on-line training where attendees must enter them to receive CEU’s. 
Ms. Furber continued by stating on-line learning is a fantastic tool but there are some direct care skills that need to be taught hands on. These skills need to be evaluated for quality and understanding in a hands-on way. An example provided: using assistive technology to move people. 
Ms. Jones shared a few examples of self-advocacy efforts within long term care.

Ms. Furber summarized: 

· Support training for LTC staff

· Support legislation 

· Additional data from DHCQ & LTCOP

· Advocate for additional DNHRQAC staff

· Support self-advocacy efforts

Additionally, Ms. Furber added that some of the items obligated and required to do as a Commission will potentially require statutory changes and additional resources, too. 
FY25 Joint Finance Committee (JFC) Budget Hearings
Judicial Branch’s FY25 JFC Budget Hearing will be held on Thursday February 15, 2024 @ 10:00 am. Delaware Department of Health and Social Services will present their FY25 budget requests February 20, 2024 – February 21, 2024. Ms. Bailey forwarded FY25 JFC Budget Hearings Schedule to Commission members last month. The schedule also appears on the Delaware Public Meeting Calendar. Individuals have 2 minutes to provide verbal testimony. Written testimony can also be submitted. 
Ms. Furber plans to attend and provide written testimony during Judicial and DHSS FY25 JFC Budget Hearings in support of the Commission (since there is no longer a quorum of members present) and encouraged Commission members willing and able to do so, too. Not having a quorum meant members could not vote on this item. 
Ms. Peterson stated she plans to attend and testify during both budget hearings, too.
Mr. Shanehsaz and Ms. Heiks said they plan to attend the budget hearings, too.

Ms. Peterson added that the Commission may want to focus on ensuring items already approved by DNHRQAC members be prioritized, including:

· The FY25 request for additional staff – Administrative Specialist and Data Analyst/Management Analyst II or III

· Creating Eagle’s Law Staffing Ratio Waiver form and process, to begin 7/1/2024 (without delay)

“Due to staffing challenges within other areas of State Government, these additional positions would help with the collection of data that in return, could be shared with the Commission.” per Ms. Peterson. 

Ms. Bailey added that it is her understanding DHCQ is going to be asking for additional funds in FY25 to update their data base system to be able to capture and build on relevant reporting items associated with long term care services and supports. Currently most of the data DHCQ is providing to DNHRQAC is not electronically collected, therefore its very labor intensive for the Division.
4. Old Business/New Business

DNHRQAC Subcommittee Updates
Ms. Furber mentioned there has been a lot of activity related to the DNHRQAC subcommittees: Legislative/Advocacy, Staffing Model and Eagle’s Law Staffing Ratio Waiver. 

Due to limited time left in the meeting, Ms. Furber prioritized subcommittee discussion related to the Eagle’s Law Staffing Ratio Waiver Subcommittee. Currently there isn’t a spokesperson or chair of this subcommittee. At this time, the waiver will need to be in paper form since DHCQ does not currently have a means to provide any data electronically. Data from DHCQ is an essential part of this waiver process. 
A waiver policy and practice will need to be rolled out effective July 1, 2024. 
Ms. Peterson provided an update of activities, re: Eagle’s Law Staffing Ratio Waiver Subcommittee: 

· Draft waiver form was developed using Dr. Winters list/outline of information needed
· Ms. Heiks will share draft form with DHCFA board for feedback and forward comments to subcommittee. Board feedback will be forwarded to subcommittee members within one week.
· Subcommittee will need to finalize the policy and other details, too.
· Anticipated completion date: April 2024

Ms. Furber shared DNHRQAC has had barriers along the way and requested resources that were not provided for this project. In addition, DNHRQAC has requested DHCQ be present and participate in the subcommittee meetings to advance this project forward and fully understand which area of State Government is responsible for what portion of the waiver.

Ms. Furber mentioned Commission members may want to consider opposing any further suspension of staffing ratios. Although no quorum at this time, Ms. Furber suggested Commission members may want to vote on this at the next full commission meeting in March.
Ms. Furber stated the “full” DNHRQAC will need to remain focused and prioritize on the Eagle’s Law Staffing Ratio Waiver going forward to get it completed and finished to the best of our ability. Other steps that will need to happen, too: Deputy Attorney General review, education, establish team of folks to review applications and render decision, set up dedicated email address to receive information, any legislative changes needed, etc.

DNHRQAC CY24 Meeting Schedule

Due to time constraints, members tabled this discussion until next meeting.
Aging Caucus
Brandon Williams, Delaware Senate, provided a brief overview of the Aging Caucus focusing on issues impacting Delaware’s aging population. The first caucus meeting will be held on Thursday February 15, 2024 @ 11:00 am. This caucus will be co-chaired by Senator Mantzavinos and Representative Johnson. The goal is for this Caucus to meet monthly, while legislators are in session. Ms. Bailey forwarded Aging Caucus information to commission members in advance of this meeting.
5. Public Comment
There were no public comments raised during this meeting.
6.  Next DNHRQAC Meeting – Tuesday March 19, 2024 @ 9:30 am. This meeting will be conducted via virtual platform and in-person anchor location. Details will be available on the Delaware Public Meeting Calendar.
7.  Adjournment

This meeting was adjourned at 11:09 am by Lisa Furber. 
Attachments:  DNHRQAC Meeting of January 16, 2024 – meeting minutes draft
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